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(b) A widow, child, parent, brother, 
or sister, or the representative of a de-
cedent’s estate, who makes a showing 
in writing that his or her rights with 
respect to benefits may be prejudiced 
by a decision of an adjudication officer, 
may be made a party. 

(c) Any coal mine operator or prior 
operator or insurance carrier which has 
not been notified under § 725.407 and 
which makes a showing in writing that 
its rights may be prejudiced by a deci-
sion of an adjudication officer may be 
made a party. 

(d) Any other individual may be 
made a party if that individual’s rights 
with respect to benefits may be preju-
diced by a decision to be made. 

§ 725.361 Party amicus curiae. 
At the discretion of the Chief Admin-

istrative Law Judge or the administra-
tive law judge assigned to the case, a 
person or entity which is not a party 
may be allowed to participate amicus 
curiae in a formal hearing only as to 
an issue of law. A person may partici-
pate amicus curiae in a formal hearing 
upon written request submitted with 
supporting arguments prior to the 
hearing. If the request is granted, the 
administrative law judge hearing the 
case will inform the party of the extent 
to which participation will be per-
mitted. The request may, however, be 
denied summarily and without expla-
nation. 

§ 725.362 Representation of parties. 
(a) Except for the Secretary of Labor, 

whose interests shall be represented by 
the Solicitor of Labor or his or her des-
ignee, each of the parties may appoint 
an individual to represent his or her in-
terest in any proceeding for determina-
tion of a claim under this part. Such 
appointment shall be made in writing 
or on the record at the hearing. An at-
torney qualified in accordance with 
§ 725.363(a) shall file a written declara-
tion that he or she is authorized to rep-
resent a party, or declare his or her 
representation on the record at a for-
mal hearing. Any other person (see 
§ 725.363(b)) shall file a written notice of 
appointment signed by the party or his 
or her legal guardian, or enter his or 
her appearance on the record at a for-
mal hearing if the party he or she 

seeks to represent is present and con-
sents to the representation. Any writ-
ten declaration or notice required by 
this section shall include the OWCP 
number assigned by the Office and 
shall be sent to the Office or, for rep-
resentation at a formal hearing, to the 
Chief Administrative Law Judge. In 
any case, such representative must be 
qualified under § 725.363. No authoriza-
tion for representation or agreement 
between a claimant and representative 
as to the amount of a fee, filed with the 
Social Security Administration in con-
nection with a claim under part B of 
title IV of the Act, shall be valid under 
this part. A claimant who has pre-
viously authorized a person to rep-
resent him or her in connection with a 
claim originally filed under part B of 
title IV may renew such authorization 
by filing a statement to such effect 
with the Office or appropriate adju-
dication officer. 

(b) Any party may waive his or her 
right to be represented in the adjudica-
tion of a claim. If an adjudication offi-
cer determines, after an appropriate in-
quiry has been made, that a claimant 
who has been informed of his or her 
right to representation does not wish 
to obtain the services of a representa-
tive, such adjudication officer shall 
proceed to consider the claim in ac-
cordance with this part, unless it is ap-
parent that the claimant is, for any 
reason, unable to continue without the 
help of a representative. However, it 
shall not be necessary for an adjudica-
tion officer to inquire as to the ability 
of a claimant to proceed without rep-
resentation in any adjudication taking 
place without a hearing. The failure of 
a claimant to obtain representation in 
an adjudication taking place without a 
hearing shall be considered a waiver of 
the claimant’s right to representation. 
However, at any time during the proc-
essing or adjudication of a claim, any 
claimant may revoke such waiver and 
obtain a representative. 

§ 725.363 Qualification of representa-
tive. 

(a) Attorney. Any attorney in good 
standing who is admitted to practice 
before a court of a State, territory, dis-
trict, or insular possession, or before 
the Supreme Court of the United 
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States or other Federal court and is 
not, pursuant to any provision of law, 
prohibited from acting as a representa-
tive, may be appointed as a representa-
tive. 

(b) Other person. With the approval of 
the adjudication officer, any other per-
son may be appointed as a representa-
tive so long as that person is not, pur-
suant to any provision of law, prohib-
ited from acting as a representative. 

§ 725.364 Authority of representative. 
A representative, appointed and 

qualified as provided in §§ 725.362 and 
725.363, may make or give on behalf of 
the party he or she represents, any re-
quest or notice relative to any pro-
ceeding before an adjudication officer, 
including formal hearing and review, 
except that such representative may 
not execute a claim for benefits, unless 
he or she is a person designated in 
§ 725.301 as authorized to execute a 
claim. A representative shall be enti-
tled to present or elicit evidence and 
make allegations as to facts and law in 
any proceeding affecting the party rep-
resented and to obtain information 
with respect to the claim of such party 
to the same extent as such party. No-
tice given to any party of any adminis-
trative action, determination, or deci-
sion, or request to any party for the 
production of evidence shall be sent to 
the representative of such party and 
such notice or request shall have the 
same force and effect as if it had been 
sent to the party represented. 

§ 725.365 Approval of representative’s 
fees; lien against benefits. 

No fee charged for representation 
services rendered to a claimant with 
respect to any claim under this part 
shall be valid unless approved under 
this subpart. No contract or prior 
agreement for a fee shall be valid. In 
cases where the obligation to pay the 
attorney’s fee is upon the claimant, the 
amount of the fee awarded may be 
made a lien upon the benefits due 
under an award and the adjudication 
officer shall fix, in the award approving 
the fee, such lien and the manner of 
payment of the fee. Any representative 
who is not an attorney may be awarded 
a fee for services under this subpart, 
except that no lien may be imposed 

with respect to such representative’s 
fee. 

§ 725.366 Fees for representatives. 

(a) A representative seeking a fee for 
services performed on behalf of a 
claimant shall make application there-
for to the district director, administra-
tive law judge, or appropriate appellate 
tribunal, as the case may be, before 
whom the services were performed. The 
application shall be filed and served 
upon the claimant and all other parties 
within the time limits allowed by the 
district director, administrative law 
judge, or appropriate appellate tri-
bunal. The application shall be sup-
ported by a complete statement of the 
extent and character of the necessary 
work done, and shall indicate the pro-
fessional status (e.g., attorney, para-
legal, law clerk, lay representative or 
clerical) of the person performing such 
work, and the customary billing rate 
for each such person. The application 
shall also include a listing of reason-
able unreimbursed expenses, including 
those for travel, incurred by the rep-
resentative or an employee of a rep-
resentative in establishing the claim-
ant’s case. Any fee requested under 
this paragraph shall also contain a de-
scription of any fee requested, charged, 
or received for services rendered to the 
claimant before any State or Federal 
court or agency in connection with a 
related matter. 

(b) Any fee approved under paragraph 
(a) of this section shall be reasonably 
commensurate with the necessary 
work done and shall take into account 
the quality of the representation, the 
qualifications of the representative, 
the complexity of the legal issues in-
volved, the level of proceedings to 
which the claim was raised, the level at 
which the representative entered the 
proceedings, and any other information 
which may be relevant to the amount 
of fee requested. No fee approved shall 
include payment for time spent in 
preparation of a fee application. No fee 
shall be approved for work done on 
claims filed between December 30, 1969, 
and June 30, 1973, under part B of title 
IV of the Act, except for services ren-
dered on behalf of the claimant in re-
gard to the review of the claim under 
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